MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF WHITMINSTER PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT THE VILLAGE HALL, WHITMINSTER, AT 7.30 PM ON WEDNESDAY 6TH JULY, 2016.
00/07
Present

Cllrs Jones (Chairman), Hay (Vice-Chairman), Braidford, Douglas, Mrs Gilmore & Peters. The Clerk was in attendance. There was 1 member of the public present and PCSO Mike Trebble was present for part of the meeting
01/07
Apologies

An apology was received and accepted from Cllr Paynter who was unable to attend due to an issue keeping him late at work.
02/07
Declarations of Interest
None.
03/07
Minutes of the Meeting of 1st June, 2016
The Minutes were approved subject to the following amendments:
· 10/06 – final line – ‘the’ changed to ‘them’.

· 12/06 – final three lines removed as Chairman’s comment re the District Council website service had been covered within 11/06.

04/07
Matters Arising
Co-Option of New Councillor
Following discussion at the previous meeting and there being no other expressions of interest following publicity in the SPAN magazine, Mr Graham Braidford was formally invited to join Council and accordingly was co-opted. Acceptance of Office and Declaration of Interest forms were duly completed and the Clerk also collected similar documents in from other Councillors where the papers had been outstanding.
Ex-Councillor Mike Hughes
All agreed that a token of thanks should be given to Mike Hughes for his loyal service to the Parish Council and efforts for the good of the village. This being after him standing down at the last ‘election’. It was agreed that the Clerk should arrange for him to be sent a selection of wine to a maximum value of £50.
Leyhill Prison Works

It was noted that the gang of prisoners had carried out work around the War Memorial and it had been left looking very good. It was hoped that they would move on to cut back foliage and generally tidy up The Lagger footpath.

Skate Ramp

Cllr Peters informed the meeting that he had been working on a revised layout and had been seeking additional proposals and quotations. Greenfields were preparing a proposal but would not be quoting for a replacement skate ramp, i.e. they would be able to assist with the ancillary items, whilst a quote was awaited from Hags SMP. However, Playdale had stated they were not interested in pricing the scheme.
WW1 Display

Cllr Peters and Cllr Jones confirmed they would progress the arrangement of the proposed display and the Clerk agreed to follow up on potential grant funding.
Holbury Crescent

Cllr Jones had previously declared that he wished to resolve car parking issues in Holbury Crescent as a particular project for his current terms as District Councillor and Chairman of the Parish Council. He advised that he would be starting by taking photographs of the issues in the vicinity and liaising with the relevant officers at Stroud District Council.

Wards

Following the retirement of Mike Hughes from Council and the co-option of Graham Braidford consideration needed to be given to an allocation of wards for liaison with residents and distribution of literature as and when necessary. It was agreed that Cllr Braidford would simply take over the ward previously allocated to Mike Hughes this being Kidnams Walk.

Overgrown Hedges

Cllr Peters wished to alert Council to the fact that his attempt to persuade a resident of The Close to cut back their hedge, that had been overgrowing the pavement, had not gone well and this would not be something that he would volunteer to do again.

05/07

District Councillor’s Report

Cllr Jones gave a summary of District Council matters including the fact that the next full meeting of Council would be on 21st July. He then covered the that fact that the Housing Revenue account at the Council was over-reported by the sum of £1m due to staff errors, the matter had been picked up during a recent audit. A new waste collection contract had been placed with Ubico being a joint venture of several local authorities. On the subject of planning, he advised that the Appeals and Enforcement Team at SDC was short staffed, a section 106 Agreement relating to Parklands Farm was expected shortly (the Chairman asked the Clerk to pass this on to Mrs Honor Jones, for the attention of the Whitminster Village Hall & Playing Field Management Committee, on receipt) and finally that Cllr Jones and Cllr Stephen Davies would shortly be meeting with the planning officer dealing with the application for a business park and football stadium on land East of the M5 in order to voice the views and opposition of local communities.
06/07

Police & Community Safety Issues

PCSO Mike Trebble gave a review of recent crime figures that showed crime had increased notably from the previous period. The number of ‘incidents’ had increased greatly as well. In particular calls for ‘concerns over safety’ and non-injury accidents were up as were shed and garage break-ins. Cllr Jones also referred to a recent incident at the Playing Field that had resulted in damage to the new play equipment. PCSO Trebble was congratulated on his immediate efforts and hands-on approach after taking over cover for the area. Cllr Jones asked if it would be possible for a speed check to be carried out in School Lane and PCSO Trebble confirmed he would arranged this when time allows. He also agreed to provide some additional 30mph speed awareness roundels for Council to arrange to put up and Cllr Hay confirmed he would be happy to fit them to appropriate street furniture in School Lane. Cllr Jones articulated a desire to see the 30mph speed limit extended leaving the parish towards Frampton-on-Severn to beyond the double bends. Finally it was noted that to run a speed gun training course for community speed checks to be carried out a further 3 volunteers would need to be found.
Emergency Plan Review

Cllr Peters reported that he had been unable to make any significant progress with this but would arrange to meet with Cllr Hay to take matters forward in the near future.

07/07
Planning
Decisions to Note
S.16/0497/HHOLD
9A Little Holbury, Whitminster, Glos.

Part conversion of garage to provide a utility and WC. Fenestration alterations to the ground floor of dwelling house.

Permission granted.

Applications to Consider

S.16/1256/TPO
TPO 502, Uptons Garden, Whitminster, Glos.

Various works to trees.

Council resolved that the Local Authority’s Tree Officer would be best placed to make a decision on this matter, having specialist knowledge, and hence passed no comment.

S.16/1260/TPO
Land to front of 10 Uptons Garden, Whitminster, Glos.

Removal of Sycamore.

Council was generally sceptical over the need for the tree to be removed but resolved that the Local Authority’s Tree Officer would be best placed to make a decision on this matter, having specialist knowledge, and hence passed no comment.
Other Planning Matters

Information was received concerning the Self-Build and Custom Housebuilding Act 2015 and the resultant register being maintained by SDC. It was agreed that this should be publicised in a future edition of SPAN.
A survey link was received concerning Council’s view on the Stroud District Heritage Strategy. It was agreed that the Clerk should complete the survey on Council’s behalf if relevant.

08/07
Highways and Byways
A38
Neither the Chairman nor Clerk had received any response to their requests for an update on the progress of further remedial work on the A38. It was agreed the contact should be made with Scott Tompkins of the County Council if this remained the case. Cllr Jones also commented that if he heard from Daniel Tiffney, of the Highways Department, he would also be requesting that the white lines in School Lane be repainted.

Holbury Crescent
Cllr Jones had covered this matter earlier in the meeting under Matters Arising.
Other Highways Matters
Cllr Peters informed the meeting that he had been unable to get hold of the snow plough operator to confirm details but he would persevere and Cllr Jones would see if he had any alternative contact information.
Cllr Peters queried the footpath numbers given by Cllr Paynter at a previous meeting in regard to various overgrown or blocked footpaths. He referred instead to overgrown vegetation along the route of EWH/2/1 and EMV/23/1 as well as the missing handrail from the bridge crossing the canal, although there was some discussion concerning the exact location of this issue and Cllr Jones pointed out that one footpath referred to was in Moreton Valence and not Whitminster. The Clerk agreed to report these matters again using the numbers given by Cllr Peters. It was noted that some paths planted over with crops had recently been sprayed out.
Finally under Highways and Byways a reminder was given that a meeting would take place on 14th July, together with Hardwicke and Moreton Valence Councils, to discuss a possible joint venture aimed at speed reduction on the A38. This would most likely concern an ANPR type speed camera.

Details were received of a new dedicated email account for Councils and Councillors to report matters concerning highways to the County Council’s contractor, Amey. This is GCCCouncillors@amey.co.uk . The general public should continue to report issues via GCCHighways@amey.co.uk or on 08000 514514.

09/07

Accounts

Accounts for Payment

None.
Audit
The audit return had been completed by the Clerk and was reviewed and approved before being signed by the Chairman.
Other Financial Matters

An order had been confirmed for the inspection of the play equipment at the Playing Field. Cllr Jones would accompany the inspector and this would result in a small additional cost.

Cllr Douglas thanked Council for agreeing to pay the cost of hedge cutting at the church and gave further details on the proposal to build a storage shed for the storage of grass cutting equipment. After some discussion Council agreed to contribute up to £1,500 for the construction of the base and requested that an invoice for the relevant amount should be made payable by the Parish Council in order to enable appropriate VAT to be recovered. Cllr Jones was given discretion to consider and progress the matter between meetings if necessary in liaison with Cllr Douglas.
10/07

Correspondence
A letter was received from the SDC Environmental Protection Manager seeking a contribution towards the cost of emptying one Dog Waste bin in the Parish at a cost of £89.23 per annum. Council resolved that it should not be charged for emptying the bin when Council had already assisted the District Council by buying it when it should have been the District Council’s responsibility.

A price list was received from Whitehill direct for notice boards and external furniture.

Clerks & Councils direct July edition was received.
11/07

Chairman’s Items

Cllr Jones reminded those present of the details of the next Severn Voice meeting and advised that details would soon be circulated by the District Council regarding the changes to waste collection taking place in the Autumn. He then confirmed he had not heard anything back concerning potential projects to be undertaken by the Neighbourhood Wardens within the village.
Cllr Jones also advised that he would not be present for the next meeting as he would be attending another Parish in his role as District Councillor. He therefore asked the Vice Chairman, Cllr Hay, if he would take the meeting. He also stated that he believed District Councillor Stephen Davies would be in attendance.

12/07

Other Business

Website

Confirmation had been received confirming the hosting service provided by SDC would be ending this year and authority was given to Cllr Hay to proceed in obtaining a replacement website and ongoing hosting service.

Queen’s Birthdays Medals

Following details published in SPAN the Clerk had received requests from the parents of children who had not received medals but who were eligible. The Clerk and Chairman had liaised and the most recent request had been fulfilled.

Playing Field Litter Pick

Cllr Douglas volunteered to undertake this task for the coming month.

13/07
Future Agenda Items
None.
There being no further business the Chairman declared the meeting closed at 9.33pm.


CHAIRMAN – Wednesday 7th September, 2016.
